
 
 

NOTICE OF MEETING 
 

FULL COUNCIL 
 

Thursday, 14th March, 2024, 7.30 pm - Tottenham Town Hall,  Town 
Hall Approach Road London N15 4RY (watch the live meeting Here 
and watch the recording here) 
 
Councillors: Anna Abela, Gina Adamou , Peray Ahmet, Ibrahim Ali, Kaushika Amin, 
Emily Arkell, Dawn Barnes, Nicola Bartlett, John Bevan, Barbara Blake, Mark Blake, 
Zena Brabazon, Cathy Brennan, Lester Buxton(Mayor), Dana Carlin, Liam Carroll, 
Luke Cawley-Harrison, Seema Chandwani, Lotte Collett, Pippa Connor, Eldridge 
Culverwell, Nick da Costa, Lucia das Neves, Isidoros Diakides, Erdal Dogan, 
George Dunstall, Sarah Elliott, Scott Emery, Ruth Gordon, Mark Grosskopf, 
Makbule Gunes, Mike Hakata, Holly Harrison-Mullane, Tammy Hymas, 
Emine Ibrahim, Marsha Isilar-Gosling, Thayahlan Iyngkaran, Sue Jameson, 
Adam Jogee, Cressida Johnson, Anna Lawton, Ahmed Mahbub, Mary Mason, 
Khaled Moyeed, Sean O'Donovan, Felicia Opoku, Ajda Ovat, Sheila Peacock, 
Reg Rice, Alessandra Rossetti, Michelle Simmons-Safo, Anne Stennett, Joy 
Wallace, Elin Weston, Matt White, Sarah Williams and Alexandra Worrell 
 
 
Quorum: 15 
 
1. FILMING AT MEETINGS   

 
Please note this meeting may be filmed or recorded by the Council for live or 
subsequent broadcast via the Council’s internet site or by anyone attending 
the meeting using any communication method.  Although we ask members of 
the public recording, filming or reporting on the meeting not to include the 
public seating areas, members of the public attending the meeting should be 
aware that we cannot guarantee that they will not be filmed or recorded by 
others attending the meeting.  Members of the public participating in the 
meeting (e.g. making deputations, asking questions, making oral protests) 
should be aware that they are likely to be filmed, recorded or reported on.  By 
entering the meeting room and using the public seating area, you are 
consenting to being filmed and to the possible use of those images and sound 
recordings. 
 
The Chair of the meeting has the discretion to terminate or suspend filming or 
recording, if in his or her opinion continuation of the filming, recording or 
reporting would disrupt or prejudice the proceedings, infringe the rights of any 
individual, or may lead to the breach of a legal obligation by the Council. 
 

2. TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE   
 

https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_NjQ1ZmZmNmUtODRhZi00YTMyLWE1NTQtZDRlNmYzMWQ5N2Ni%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%226ddfa760-8cd5-44a8-8e48-d8ca487731c3%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%2223a26c29-9165-4501-876b-873e129c6319%22%7d
https://www.youtube.com/playlist?list=PL_DSjoFpWl8tSPZp3XSVAEhv-gWr-6Vzd


 

3. TO ASK THE MAYOR TO CONSIDER THE ADMISSION OF ANY LATE 
ITEMS OF BUSINESS IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 100B OF THE 
LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972   
 

4. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   
 
A member with a disclosable pecuniary interest or a prejudicial interest in a 
matter who attends a meeting of the authority at which the matter is 
considered: 
 
(i) must disclose the interest at the start of the meeting or when the interest 
becomes apparent, and 
(ii) may not participate in any discussion or vote on the matter and must 
withdraw from the meeting room. 
 
A member who discloses at a meeting a disclosable pecuniary interest which 
is not registered in the Register of Members’ Interests or the subject of a 
pending notification must notify the Monitoring Officer of the interest within 28 
days of the disclosure. 
 
Disclosable pecuniary interests, personal interests and prejudicial interests 
are defined at Paragraphs 5-7 and Appendix A of the Members’ Code of 
Conduct 
 

5. TO APPROVE AS A CORRECT RECORD THE MINUTES OF THE 
MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD ON 4TH OF MARCH 2024   
 
To follow 
 

6. TO RECEIVE SUCH COMMUNICATIONS AS THE MAYOR MAY LAY 
BEFORE THE COUNCIL   
 

7. TO RECEIVE THE REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE  (PAGES 1 - 4) 
 
Designation of the Council’s Section 151 Officer under the Local Government 
Act 1972. 
 
Draft Council Calendar 2024/2025 –to follow. 
 

8. TO RECEIVE THE REPORT OF THE MONITORING OFFICER AND HEAD 
OF LEGAL SERVICES   
 

9. TO RECEIVE REPORTS FROM THE FOLLOWING BODIES  (PAGES 5 - 
224) 
 

a) Audit Committee – Appointment of Independent Advisors to the 
Committee 

b) Cabinet  - Adoption of the Community Safety Strategy  - cover report to 
follow following Cabinet on the 12th of March 2024 

c) Overview and Scrutiny – Annual Report  -  To follow 



 

d) Standards Committee – To follow 
This will contain recommendations on approval of the Member 
Allowances Scheme 2024/2025 and  Changes to Council Standing 
Orders. 

 
10. THIRTEENTH ANNUAL CARBON REPORT  (PAGES 225 - 314) 

 
11. MAYORAL DEBATE: CELEBRATING HARINGEY THROUGH SPORT AND 

THE ARTS.   
 
Haringey has achieved great things in recent years in the sports and the arts: 
back to back London Youth Games for the first time ever, a fantastic music 
service that enables young people to learn musical instruments as well as 
fantastic performance venues like Bernie Grant Arts Centre and Jackson’s 
Lane showcasing international talent.  
 
The objective of the debate is to discuss the importance of extracurricular 
activities for young people and how supporting cultural provision provides 
positive experiences for young people. 
 

12. TO CONSIDER REQUESTS TO RECEIVE DEPUTATIONS AND/OR 
PETITIONS AND, IF APPROVED, TO RECEIVE THEM   
 

13. TO ANSWER QUESTIONS, IF ANY, IN ACCORDANCE WITH COUNCIL 
RULES OF PROCEDURE NOS. 9 & 10   
 
 

1. Cllr da Costa to Cllr Carlin 
Reporting from Haringey Community Press has shown that the council is 
relying more and more on agency staff, with an increase of 12% between 
2021/22 and 2022/23 meaning that more than a third of the workforce is on 
temporary contracts. Would you not agree that this over-reliance on agency 
workers, which the cabinet member has admittedly previously is worse than 
other comparable councils, is a huge waste of taxpayers’ money? 
 

 

2. Cllr Liam Carroll to Cllr  Gordon  

I was glad to visit some of our council house building projects around the 
Borough, see the quality of the new homes being built and to hear that we are 
on track to build 3000 council homes by 2031. Can you provide us with an 
update on the next steps of the programme?   
 

 
3. Cllr Cawley-Harrison to Cllr Ahmet 

Our enquiries recently resulted in an admission from the council that “we do 
not currently have an accurate up to date list of all commercial property 
owned by the Council”, over a year since the independent property report 
flagged this as an issue, and the same report cited poor data management 
practices. If you can’t get something as basic as a list of what the council 
owns right, how can residents have confidence that their taxes are being 
spent responsibly? 



 

 
4. Cllr Johnson to Cllr Arkell  

The council is bringing its leisure service back under democratic control later 
this year. Would you agree that direct control is the only way we can create a 
genuinely co-produced leisure service, one that is properly responsive to 
residents and reflects our diverse communities in Haringey? 

 
5. Cllr Barnes to Cllr Williams 

The council’s performance on void properties means we are losing thousands 
of pounds in taxpayers’ money every day, and vulnerable people are being 
denied permanent accommodation unnecessarily. What are you going to do 
to get a grip on this programme? 
 
 

6. Cllr Sheila Peacock to Cllr Chandwani  
Can you explain how the Household Support Fund impacts residents in 
Haringey?  

 
14. TO CONSIDER THE FOLLOWING MOTIONS IN ACCORDANCE WITH 

COUNCIL RULES OF PROCEDURE NO. 13   
 
Motion F 
 
 
Protecting Haringey’s Libraries, and increasing library footfall and revenue 
 
Proposer: Cllr Connor 
Seconder: Cllr Rossetti 
 
Council notes: 
 

 
 The overwhelming opposition to library cuts submitted as responses to the 

2024/25 budget consultation; 
 That no libraries have been closed since 2010, and recognises that this 

leaves the borough in a better place than some neighbours. However, this 
cannot be used to deflect from the fact that the recent decision to cut hours 
will negatively impact Haringey’s residents in a multitude of ways; 

 That, despite opposition, Haringey Labour closed the mobile library service in 
Haringey in 2014, retaining only the housebound part of the service; 

 Following a review in 2016, council announced plans that would have seen 
the closure of Highgate Library and Muswell Hill Library, but were forced to 
reverse the decision due to overwhelming public opposition; 

 The significant capital investment in Haringey’s libraries since 2018 to 
improve library buildings and facilities, with a target that the investment would 
increase library use, accessibility and footfall to library buildings; 

 That cuts to council libraries are a political choice, not a financial necessity, 
and the proposed cuts for this year and beyond could have been avoided by 
approving the Liberal Democrat Amendment to the 2023/2024 budget; 

 That the Director of Culture, Strategy and Engagement, and the Lead Cabinet 
Member for Libraries conceded at a Budget Scrutiny panel in December 2022 
that the only two options explored in the options appraisal for libraries were 
the cuts as proposed, or the closure of some council libraries; 



 

 The preliminary equalities assessment presented to the Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee predicted that cuts to libraries would have a negative 
impact on young people, older people, the disabled, parents of young children 
and those with the lowest socioeconomic status; 

 That the cuts to council libraries are being carried out before an up to date 
library strategy has been published. 

 
Council believes: 
 

 
 Libraries are the only way that many children living in the borough have 

access to books, the only place for many of Haringey’s young people to study 
to ensure that they can maximise their full potential in life; 

 Libraries provide essential internet access for those without it, especially 
those that are jobseekers, elderly, or living in financial hardship; 

 Libraries provide a warm and safe space for many residents that would 
otherwise not have one, and so help prevent loneliness and poor health; 

 Libraries are an open-door arts and events venue, providing a vital 
community space for a large number of events and local groups at all hours; 

 That instead of cuts and reduced hours of access, council should be 
searching for opportunities to expand the number of services which can be 
delivered from libraries in an effort to improve footfall and increase the 
number of library users in the borough; 

 That libraries are being severely underutilised, particularly in regards to 
revenue-raising opportunities, and that there has been a lack of strategic 
direction in maximising existing spaces in council libraries and a lack of 
support provided to library staff from council, with one example of this being 
the sensory room in Hornsey Library which was installed in 2020, but then left 
unused until 2023 due to a lack of instructions being provided to library staff 
on how to use the space; 

 That events taking place at some of our libraries such as the recent inaugural 
Crouch End Literary Festival demonstrates that with the correct strategy, and 
people in charge, events can bring in significant additional footfall and 
revenue, filling underutilised spaces already available within our libraries, 
however this should not be left solely to community groups and local 
organisations; 

 That a library strategy should form a basis for the library service maximising 
footfall and putting libraries on a sustainable footing, highlighting a long-term 
plan for the service, and should not be used as a shield for cuts to the 
service. 

 
Council resolves: 
 

 
 To reverse any agreed reduction in library opening hours or services; 
 To await the publication of the library strategy and review before any further 

decisions are made on the future of Haringey libraries; 
 To ask Cabinet to commit to producing its long-promised library strategy 

within six months, through a process of co-production with residents and 
Friends groups as equal partners as part of production and oversight of the 
strategy. This partnership should first agree its terms of reference and have 
clear parameters of how the governance, financial strategy and future 
oversight of any new library strategy will be undertaken; 



 

 To request that the Senior Manager with responsibility for the library service 
outlines their co-production strategy within the next 4 weeks and publicises 
this widely so concerned residents can get involved and help to find solutions; 

 That a full Equalities Impact Assessment is completed prior to any changes 
the council might wish to make to library hours or budgets; 

 That as part of council’s library strategy, council considers wide-ranging 
options with a focus on increasing footfall and revenue in a manner that will 
increase library use, including but not limited to: 

o Incorporating “Libraries of Things” into existing buildings, in line with 
2022 manifesto commitments from both the Haringey Labour Party 
and the Haringey Liberal Democrats; 

o Working with financial partners to introduce “Bank Hubs” into more 
libraries, with a greater range of services and more availability, helping 
to compensate for the loss of bank branches around the borough; 

o Investigating the commercial rental of space inside or outside of library 
buildings for parcel pickup points, such as Amazon/Evri Lockers; 

o Considering opportunities for community enterprises within library 
buildings such as hospitality that would provide a rent income stream 
whilst also providing additional community benefit and supporting the 
ethos of libraries; 

 
Motion G 
 
Celebrating Haringey Works and its work creating good jobs for 

residents  

Proposer: Cllr Ruth Gordon 

Seconder: Cllr Zena Brabazon  

This council notes that: 

 Haringey Council is committed to creating a fairer and greener local 

economy that builds on local creativity to harness Haringey’s strengths; 

 As the Council’s free business recruitment service, Haringey Works 

liaises closely  with businesses looking to recruit as well as individuals 

searching for employment; 

 We are determined to increase the number of good job opportunities 

locally and support our business community to reach their full potential; 

 Opportunity Haringey will allow us to build on the borough’s economic 

strengths, address inequalities and take us another step closer to 

realising our ambition for a fairer and greener Haringey; 

 As part of Opportunity Haringey, Haringey Works is highly effective at 

expanding residents’ job opportunities and getting residents into or 

back into work; 

 Haringey Works helps residents of Haringey into sustainable 

employment. We work closely with residents, partners and businesses 

to provide pathways into jobs across a broad range of sectors. 

This council believes that: 



 

 Decent, well-paid, and fulfilling work for our residents is a key to 

prosperity and wellbeing for residents, and vital for supporting 

Haringey’s 12,000+ businesses; 

 JobCentre Plus is not fit for purpose and dozens of different 

Government schemes since the 1970s have failed to tackle long-term 

and youth unemployment; 

 Councils are ideally placed to understand the requirements of local 

employers and to create opportunities for skills and training to service 

the local economy; 

 The UK government needs to properly fund local employment support 

services. Empowering Councils by devolving jobs and skills support 

services to local authorities would mean that they can apply their local 

knowledge to create good jobs, address skill shortages and provide 

training. An adequately funded service run locally can ensure that high 

standards are set for good sustainable job creation and career path 

development; 

 Haringey Works is the ideal framework for a local-needs focused 

approach to finding employment for those who need it, and for 

responding to the recruitment and skills requirements of our diverse 

business community.  

 

 

This council resolves to: 

 Write to the Minister of State for Work and Pensions asking the 

Government to properly fund local employment services, and to 

consider a localised model, such as Haringey’s, as a blueprint for an 

employment and skills framework.  

  Write to the Shadow Minister for Work and Pensions to invite them to 

visit Haringey Works. 

 
 
 

 
Ayshe Simsek, Democratic Services and Scrutiny Manager 
Tel – 020 8489 2929 
Fax – 020 8881 5218 
Email: ayshe.simsek@haringey.gov.uk 
 
Fiona Alderman 
Head of Legal & Governance (Monitoring Officer) 
George Meehan House, 294 High Road, Wood Green, N22 8JZ 
 
Wednesday, 06 March 2024 



 

 


